SWALE JOINT TRANSPORTATION BOARD

MINUTES of the Meeting held in the Council Chamber, Swale House, East Street, Sittingbourne, Kent, ME10 3HT on Monday, 13 January 2020 from 5.30pm - 7.11pm.

PRESENT: Councillors Mike Baldock, Alastair Gould, Angela Harrison (Chairman), Benjamin Martin, Roger Truelove (Substitute for Councillor Simon Clark) and Bill Tatton.

Kent County Councillors: Andy Booth, Bowles (Vice-Chairman), Jason Clinch, Ken Pugh, Mike Whiting and John Wright.

Kent Association of Local Councils: Parish Councillors Cameron Beart, Richard Palmer and Jeff Tutt.

OFFICERS PRESENT: Alan Blackburn (KCC Officer), Philippa Davies and Mike Knowles.

ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: Councillors Steve Davey, Mike Dendor, Tim Gibson, James Hall, Ann Hampshire, Alan Horton, Ken Rowles, Paul Stephen and Ghlin Whelan.

APOLOGIES: Councillor Simon Clark and Kent County Councillor Antony Hook.

432 EMERGENCY EVACUATION PROCEDURE

The Chairman ensured that those present were aware of the emergency evacuation procedure.

433 MINUTES

The Minutes of the Meeting held on 9 September 2019 (Minute Nos. 202 – 211) were taken as read, approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

434 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Benjamin Martin declared a non-pecuniary interest in respect of item 9, Proposed Loading Bay – The Mall/Nelson Street, Faversham – Update.

435 PUBLIC SESSION

There were no requests from the public to speak at this meeting.

436 PETITION TO PREVENT OVER 7.5T VEHICLES USING THE STREET, BOUGHTON AND DUNKIRK

Councillor Alastair Gould presented a petition for a Traffic Regulation Order (TRO) restricting HGVs (above 7.5t) through Dunkirk, Boughton Street and Staplestreet.

HGVs had been using the route when the A2 was blocked, resulting in gridlock, and becoming inaccessible for emergency vehicles. He said that if a TRO could be implemented to restrict HGVs this would greatly reduce the number of vehicles using this route. Councillor Gould reported that 600 signatures had been received on the paper version of the petition, and 500 on the online version. He added that there was clear local support for the addition of a TRO. Councillor Gould had recently met with Kent County Council (KCC) to discuss the matter.

The Swale District Manager confirmed that a meeting had taken place and officers were looking at extending the existing scheme, and to bring a report back to the next Joint Transportation Board (JTB) meeting. The following statement was issued from the Programme Manager, Schemes, Planning and Delivery Team:

'The Schemes, Planning and Delivery (SPD) Team have been contacted directly by Boughton and Dunkirk Parish Councils in advance of receiving the petition, and have agreed that an extended weight limit will be investigated. The SPD team will begin the formal consultation process by February 2020 to amend the Traffic Regulation Order (TRO) to extend the weight limit, as has been discussed in details with the parish councils, local county member and local borough councillors. A further update outlining progress, and if required a detailed report, will be provided at the next JTB.'

The Swale District Manager apologised on behalf of KCC for the time it had taken to look into resolving this matter.

Councillor Alaistair Gould proposed that the petition be formally accepted and that KCC take the matter forward and submit a report to the next JTB meeting. This was seconded by Kent County Councillor Bowles. A Kent Association of Local Council (KALC) representative welcomed the proposal and said that this was a workable solution. On being put to the vote Members agreed with the proposal.

Resolved:

(1) That the petition be formally accepted and a report from the KCC Schemes Planning and Delivery Team be submitted to the next JTB meeting.

Recommendations to Swale Borough Council's Cabinet

437 FORMAL OBJECTIONS TO TRO SWALE AMENDMENT 7 - PROPOSED DOUBLE YELLOW LINES, CORMORANT ROAD, IWADE

Members considered the report of the Seafront and Engineering Manager which provided details of objections received to the advertised Traffic Regulation Order, Swale Amendment 7, which included the installation of double yellow lines in Cormorant Road, Iwade. He reminded Members that the proposed double yellow lines at Cormorant Road in Iwade were abandoned at the JTB meeting held in September 2019, but Cabinet had decided that the proposals should be resubmitted to the JTB for further consideration.

Members raised the following points:

- With reference to paragraph 3.7 in the report, it was often the case that Parish Councils did not respond to consultations;
- suggest double yellow lines be added to all three arms of the junction;
- pleased that this had come back for re-consideration; and
- important to get the balance right, but not have too many double yellow lines on this development.

Councillor Mike Baldock proposed that the TRO went ahead and the Seafront and Engineering Manager consult with Councillor Baldock and Kent County Councillor Mike Whiting to consider whether all three roads at this junction be installed with double yellow lines. This was seconded by Kent County Councillor Mike Whiting. On being put to the vote, the proposal was agreed.

Recommended to Swale Borough Council Cabinet:

(1) That Members note the formal objections received to the advertised Traffic Regulation Order and that the proposed double yellow lines in Cormorant Road, Iwade be progressed and the Seafront and Engineering Manager consult with Councillor Mike Baldock and Kent County Councillor Mike Whiting to consider whether all three roads at this junction be installed with double yellow lines.

438 INFORMAL CONSULTATION RESULTS - PROPOSED WAITING RESTRICTIONS AT THE STREET, OARE

Members considered the report of the Seafront and Engineering Manager which provided details of recent informal consultations undertaken on proposals to install two short sections of double yellow lines in The Street and Colegates Road, Oare. The Seafront and Engineering Manager explained that on-street capacity for parking was already limited in this location. Following consultation with local residents, three had supported the proposals and two had objected.

Kent County Councillor Bowles moved the proposal in the report and this was seconded by Kent County Councillor Mike Whiting. On being put to the vote, Members agreed.

Recommended to Swale Borough Council Cabinet:

(1) That Members note the results of the recent informal consultation and officers proceed with the Traffic Regulation Order to install the double yellow lines.

439 PROPOSED LOADING BAN - THE MALL/NELSON STREET, FAVERSHAM - UPDATE

Members considered the report of the Seafront and Engineering Manager which provided an update on the proposed loading/unloading ban in The Mall/Nelson Street, Faversham, following the previous JTB recommendation from the June 2019

meeting. He referred to the discussions with local businesses as noted in the report.

Councillor Benjamin Martin moved the second proposal in the report: that officers proceed with the loading ban at a revised length of 10 metres on the north side of the Nelson Street junction, with loading permitted between 10am – 11am and 4pm – 5pm and this was seconded by Councillor Mike Baldock. On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed.

Recommended to Swale Borough Council's Cabinet:

(1) That Members note the contents of the report and officers proceed with the installation of the loading ban at a revised length of 10 metres on the north side of the Nelson Street junction in The Mall, with loading permitted between 10am-11am and 4pm-5pm.

440 JOINT TRANSPORTATION BOARD AGREEMENT - VERBAL UPDATE

The Chairman advised that this matter was with the Cabinet Member and would be presented to the General Purposes Committee and then Full Council for ratification.

Resolved:

(1) That the verbal update be noted.

Information Items

441 30MPH SIGNS, LYNSTED - DEFERRED TO NEXT MEETING

This item was deferred to the next JTB meeting on 2 March 2020.

442 BUS ONLY LANE - EAVES DRIVE TO OAK ROAD, SITTINGBOURNE

Members considered the report of the Director of Highways, Transportation and Waste which considered a request by a Ward Member to allow general traffic to use the bus-only link between Oak Road and the Great Easthall housing development.

A Ward Member spoke against opening the road to general traffic and considered it impossible to implement as there was an electrical sub-station nearby. He explained that many drivers were using the bus-link illegally. Another Ward Member also spoke against opening the road to general traffic. She raised concern with the impact on other roads in Murston if the link road was used for general traffic. The Ward Member also raised issues of increased traffic on other routes; and increased parking on both sides of the road, restricting access for emergency vehicles. She also referred to the Climate Change Emergency declared by the Council in June 2019, and considered the whole ethos of the Great Easthall housing development should be looked at, with the encouragement for bus use, and as such the link should remain buses only.

Members raised the following points:

- Support the comments from the Ward Members;
- the link needed to remain for buses only;
- · bus use needed to be encouraged;
- the junction of Oak Road was dangerous, with parked cars there;
- a number of residents had requested the road be opened to general traffic;
- this was a very thorough report and clearly outlined the difficulties of opening up the road;
- a solution was needed so that buses could safely use the link;
- an alternative route out of the estate for general traffic was needed;
- could not leave it as it was as buses were not using the link;
- suggested other options, such as retractable bollards;
- a report was needed to look at possible ways the road could be used by buses again;
- a feasibility study with costings should be carried out on alternative routes out for residents only, such as from Great Easthall, via Tonge Road to Stones Farm; and
- needed to be aware that the link road was un-adopted.

The Chairman summarised and said that the route should remain for buses only, with no general traffic, which Member agreed. She suggested there be a meeting with the developers, KCC and the bus company in order to move forward and ensure that buses could use the link road. The Swale District Manager advised that the Bus Quality Partnership look at the issue and that the support of the bus company was needed first. The Seafront and Engineering Manager stated that the bus operators would welcome any interaction and would be happy to engage in the process.

Resolved:

- (1) That the report be noted and no further action be taken in respect of removing the current vehicle restrictions.
- (2) That the KCC Public Transport Team and the Seafront and Engineering Manager meet with the Quality Bus Partnership to look into finding a solution to ensure that buses were able to use the link, and to report back to the JTB if necessary.

443 HIGHWAYS WORK PROGRAMME

Members considered the report which provided updates on the identified schemes approved for construction.

A Member reported that some micro-surfacing had not been completed in a section of layby on Sittingbourne High Street as they were digging-up the road for gas repairs and there was still some masking over one of the drains opposite The George Public House. The Swale District Manager agreed to meet with the Member to get more details. He further advised that there was a job in place to continue the works at this location as there had been a gas emergency.

A Member referred to page 81, A2 Canterbury Road, Snipeshill, Sittingbourne. He had met with the drainage team for ideas of improving the drainage and utilising the green spaces as a sink. The Member said he had not received a plan for the scheme which he would like to see before the scheme was commissioned. The Swale District Manager agreed to get a plan sent to the Member. The Member welcomed the drainage mitigation works being carried out at Glovers Crescent, Sittingbourne and said that the landscaping work now needed to be completed.

A Member referred to page 85 and requested further details on the work being undertaken on the casualty reduction measures on the A2500 Lower Road junction with the B2008 Eastchurch Road, Eastchurch. He also noted a typo on page 79 where the road number for Eastchurch Road should be A2500, not A2050. The Member requested an update on the Lower Road, Eastchurch, where there were 'caution' signs because of road subsidence on the north bank eastbound.

Resolved:

(1) That the report be noted.

444 SCHOOL BUSES - ADELAIDE DRIVE, SITTINGBOURNE

Members considered the report which provided an update on the revised school bus arrangements for Westlands School, Sittingbourne. The Chairman advised that the issues in Sydney Avenue would also be considered.

The Swale District Manager referred to the tabled papers for this item and explained that the length of each of the clearways would be 25 yards (23 metres).

A Member asked about the term-time TRO on Sydney Avenue. The Chairman understood the law had changed and it was not possible to have term-time only parking restrictions. The Swale District Manager confirmed that Sydney Avenue had not recently been considered by officers.

A Ward Member understood that both Sydney Avenue and Adelaide Drive were being considered at the meeting. He gave an overview of the issues of children getting to Westlands School now that there was no longer the facility for a pick-up/drop-off area for buses at the school. The Ward Member spoke about the lack of consultation with Swale Borough Council (SBC), and inadequate consultation with residents, on the bus stop clearway markings. He considered the length of the clearways would effect some residents' access to their driveways. Buses were arriving too early at the bus stops, and were running their engines whilst stationary. The Ward Member was disappointed that there was no scheme in place for Sydney Avenue. He referred to the TRO made in relation to Sydney Avenue in December 2018 for term-time only, and he raised concern that term-time only was now not possible to do, and residents had felt let down. The Ward Member said that residents needed to be communicated with directly.

Councillor Roger Truelove proposed that the clearways not be agreed and that consultation be carried out with residents of Adelaide Drive and Sydney Avenue, and communication be had with residents of Sydney Avenue to let them know about term-time only restrictions, and then to report back to the JTB.

Members raised the following points:

- The TRO at Sydney Avenue had been completed prior to buses not being at the school for pick-up/drop-off;
- there were pedestrian safety issues for the school children;
- was a TRO in Sydney Avenue still required as the buses did not need to go along this road;
- residents should be consulted upon and notified about the bus clearways;
- did the clearways need to be so long?
- clearways opposite each other was not a good idea, could not agree Figure
 this was not what was agreed on-site; and
- buses were arriving too early at the clearways which caused access problems to residents' driveways.

Kent County Councillor John Wright proposed that residents be properly consulted on the bus clearways and they be reduced in size and not be located opposite each other, and residents be re-consulted on the TRO in Sydney Avenue as the buses were no longer using that road. These views were supported by the Ward Member.

The Ward Member explained that the TRO in Sydney Avenue was because parents parked there. The proposer said that parking needed to be avoided at the junction of Sydney Avenue and Cryalls Lane, but the rest of Sydney Avenue did not need double yellow lines.

Members made further comments which included:

- Originally we were advised on works three weeks in advance, there was no consultation;
- the biggest problem was between 8am to 4pm when residents could not park in the clearways which was disruptive;
- the clearways were too long and blocked many houses;
- it was not the law that changed, but public guidance which stated that term-time only regulations *should* not, rather than *could* not be stipulated;
- school pick-up and drop-off would be better along the A2;
- safety issues with buses going along Adelaide Drive;
- consultation was needed;
- idling engines was an issue, no idling zones were needed to reduce pollution;
- the long clearways would encourage buses to stay too long, and multiple buses to be there;
- the clearways in Figure 1 needed to be staggered more;
- could not have buses stopping on the A2 as this would cause gridlock and air quality issues;
- idling needed to be investigated; and
- the TRO on Sydney Avenue only needed to cover the corner of Adelaide Drive and box section with Cryalls Lane.

Councillor Roger Truelove proposed that the bus clearways not be agreed, that there be a full consultation with residents of Adelaide Drive and Sydney Avenue on the buses and the yellow lines, and idling, with guidelines and legal advice on term-

time restrictions, with a report back to the JTB. This was seconded by Kent County Councillor Bowles.

Councillor Mike Baldock advised that talks were already ongoing on idling issues.

Resolved:

- (1) That the report be noted.
- (2) That the bus clearways not be agreed, that there be a full consultation with residents of Adelaide Drive and Sydney Avenue on the buses and the yellow lines, and idling, with guidelines and legal advice on term-time restrictions, with a report back to the JTB.

445 PROGRESS UPDATE REPORT

The Chairman advised that Highsted Road, Sittingbourne proposed footway – report on the results from the public consultation exercise would be dealt with as a separate item.

A Ward Member gave an overview on the issues on Highsted Road and reminded Members that the matter had been considered by the JTB in March 2019 and Option 1 had been the preferred option to make the road one-way southbound, and that KCC looked at other options as well, and there had been no further action. The Ward Member explained that the issues were getting worse, and whilst Option 1 was the preferred option, there was a problem obtaining the land to enable this to happen. He considered the speed limit should be reduced to 20mph and the road width narrowed to 6'6".

Members raised points which included:

- Disappointed in having to wait for this answer to come back to us; and
- most people supported a footpath, that was why the JTB chose Option 1.

Kent County Councillor John Wright proposed that the matter be considered by the JTB again, to confirm Option 1, with costs of bollards and a TRO for one-way traffic. This was seconded by Kent County Councillor Ken Pugh.

Further comments included:

- It was mean-spirited of the Highsted Academy not to supply land options to provide a footpath;
- a compulsory purchase order (CPO) should be implemented to get the strip
 of land to achieve the safest option; and
- the CPO could be implemented on the opposite side of the road, for 1.8 metres, to provide a footpath where the majority of people walked.

The Proposer was happy for the above to be added to his proposal. The Chairman also advised that KCC officers had been talking with Highsted School. She

suggested that the KCC Education Area Officer be asked to discuss this matter with the school, as to-date, discussions had only taken place with Highways officers.

Resolved:

(1) That the matter be considered by the JTB again, to confirm Option 1, with costs of bollards, a TRO for one-way traffic, and to also consider the option of a CPO and to ask the KCC Education Area Officer to discuss the matter with the school.

Members then discussed the remainder of the Progress Update report.

A Member asked about the response to three petitions, on page 107 of the report, which had the response as reading 'KCC will be responding to the lead petitioner'. The Swale District Manager advised that discussions were ongoing with the petitioners and the matters were not closed.

Members made the following comments:

- Appalled by these standard responses that were sent out;
- lack of consultation with Members regarding the petitions;
- the Cabinet Member should not have responded without input from the JTB;
 and
- the JTB Agreement set-out the procedure for dealing with petitions.

Members made the following points on other parts of the report:

Page 105 – Lower Road Junction with Barton Hill Drive, Isle of Sheppey – this scheme was not called 'Phase 1' any more.

Eastchurch item – the works were now completed, but there were issues with the cycle lane.

Page 106 – Formal Objections to TRO – Swale Amendment 1 – a request to bring this back to the March 2020 meeting.

Resolved:

(1) That the report be noted.

446 WINTER REPORT

Members considered the report which outlined the arrangements that had been made between KCC and SBC to provide a local winter service in the event of an operational snow alert in the Borough.

Resolved:

(1) That the report be noted.

447 DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be held at 5.30pm on Monday 2 March 2020.

Chairman

Copies of this document are available on the Council website http://www.swale.gov.uk/dso/. If you would like hard copies or alternative versions (i.e. large print, audio, different language) we will do our best to accommodate your request please contact Swale Borough Council at Swale House, East Street, Sittingbourne, Kent, ME10 3HT or telephone the Customer Service Centre 01795 417850.

All Minutes are draft until agreed at the next meeting of the Committee/Panel